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Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on 10th September 2019 in the Village Hall Club Room
Present:  Cllrs J Smith (Chairman), S Mash, P Venning, G Parkin, A Lloyd-Smith, C Sykes, L Brown, Volunteer Support Warden Lee Phelan, 11 members of the public and Mrs Y Osborne (Clerk).
4051.
Apologies & reasons for absence: Borough Councillor M Burgess, PCSO Kate Richards & 
Community Warden, Jo Vos.
4052.
(i) Declaration by Members of any Interest, Pecuniary or Other than Pecuniary, in accordance with the Council's Code of Conduct and its Guide to the Declaration of Councillors' Interests and related matters; Cllr G Parkin, agenda item 12.a Minute no.4062.a


(ii) To approve or reject any application put to the meeting by the Chairman in respect of Members seeking a dispensation under the Localism Act 2011, s.33; None 


(iii) A reminder that this meeting is being recorded

At this point the Meeting was adjourned for the Public Session.  See appendix at the end of the Minutes.  
4053.  To confirm Minutes of the meeting held on 9th July 2019:  Confirmed and signed as a

            correct record. 


4054.
Matters Arising: 

i)  Change of KCC policy on Free School Transport update.  Chairman reported that he had met Cllr. Mike Hill who said he would take it up with colleagues again.  No appeals had been reported.


ii)  SIDs update,  Clerk reported that the order has now been placed by KCC who will be in touch in due course regarding installation and handover.


iii)  BT Wayleave update. Agreed to leave the original wayleave as it is.


iv)  WiFi in the Village Hall update.  Will be in place by 1st October 2019.

v)   VE Day Celebrations 8-10th May 2019 update.  Clerk reported that we can only register when there is something arranged to register.  Clerk to approach British Legion, History Society & School for suggestions.


vi)  Request to lower speed limit along a stretch of Peening Quarter Road update.  Chairman had met with Mr & Mrs Burnett and Cllr. Mike Hill.  Clerk had passed to Cllr. Hill comments she had received from residents in the area concerned.  Cllr.Hill will discuss the issue with a highways officer to ascertain whether there would be support from officers.  If there is, he is willing to fund a speed survey and would possibly contribute to the costs from funds available to him.


vii)  Bus Shelter repair/renovation update.  Reports of more vandalism had been heard during the public session.  Various suggestions were put forward and after a full discussion it was agreed to hold back on any repair/renovation for the time being.  With regard to the vandalism Cllr Sykes suggested that the Police and Crime Commissioner should be made aware of the problems we have and agreed to draft a letter for the Chairman to sign.  The Chairman would write an article for Outlook alerting parents to the damage and asking for their help to stop it.


viii)  Exiting Acton Lane Update.  Mr Piper saw no problem in principle to putting a mirror back in the hedge, and once an idea of the cost is known will discuss it in more detail.  Cllr Venning had found one that cost £24.39. Cllrs agreed to pay for it.  Clerk to order it and contact Mr Piper.
4055.
Planning Application: (previously circulated to Councillors)

19/01219/AS  Pear Tree Cottage, Stocks Road – Formation of a pond for Great Crested Newts.


This application had been withdrawn by the applicant before the meeting.
4056
To consider quote for new path between existing path round the Memorial Gardens and 
the pedestrian gate out of Coronation Field.  Clerk had obtained two quotes, one for £5,995 
and one for (a) £3,840 with Pre-Cast Concrete edging and (b) £3,440 with timber edging.  The 
second quote included removing the tree stump and would be to KCC specification. After a short 
discussion it was agreed to accept the second quote (a) with Pre-Cast Concrete edging.
4057.
To consider a project to pave alongside the highway from the entrance to the Memorial 
Gardens in The Street to No. 1 The Street.  KCC has stated that it considers the grass verge 
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belongs to either the Parish Council or ABC.  Suggested writing to KCC telling them what we 
intend doing in due course. To note that there is a water connection within the verge.
4058.
To consider purchasing a new picnic bench for Coronation Field following the destruction 
of the previous one by vandals.  It was agreed in principle to replace it but, in view of the 
ongoing vandalism,to defer the purchase for the time being.
4059.
To consider entering the village Scarecrow Festival.  Councillors agreed to enter and that it 
should be positioned on the front of the Village Hall.  Caretaker had expressed an interest in 
making it.
4060.
To consider 'Recycle Week 23-29th September'.  Cllr Parkin offered to put something on 
Nextdoor reiterating the 5 points.
4061.
To consider advertising the mobile library more widely.  Clerk explained that to keep the 
library visiting the village 5 registered users are necessary and at the moment that is all there is.  
The van visits every other week but it is not well known when that week is.  The Chairman had 
noted that it is on the same week that black wheelie bins are emptied so it could be advertised 
in that way.  Clerk to ask it to be put in the Outlook.
4062.
Correspondence:

a)  Request from the RBL for funding towards refreshments following the official unveiling of 
additional names on the War Memorial on 26th September.  Cllr Lloyd-Smith proposed, seconded 
by Cllr Venning that £100 be given.  All agreed.

b)  Request form the 'Save the Swan' campaign for funding towards the cost of hiring the village 
hall for the Pop up Pub held in July.  Cllr Sykes proposed, seconded by Cllr Lloyd-Smith that 
£100 be given.  All agreed.

c)  Request from Mr & Mrs Harman to remove the apple tree and walnut tree on the Memorial 
Gardens and to consider removing the Bus Shelter to reduce the opportunities for vandalism. It 
had been agreed earlier in the meeting that the apples would be removed  and it 
would be a 
while before there were walnuts on the tree but Councillors were disinclined to remove the bus 
shelter.  Various options are being looked at.

d)  Request from Mr Roger Parker for the Parish Council to discuss ways in which to alleviate 
ennui among the youth of Wittersham.  Various suggestions were put forward.  1. When the 
Swan reopens the restaurant could become a cafe and/or an occasional coffee bar.  2. A music 
group    3. 
Boxing Club initiative.  The meeting was briefly adjourned and Mrs Lewis invited to 
give add her views from her experience working with young people, which were very helpful.


e)  Local Council Survey. All Councillors had seen a copy.  The Chairman offered to put forward 
some ideas for others to comment on and ratify at the next meeting.


f)  Policy Consultation E-Briefing 09/19 – Independent Review into Local Government Audit. No 
comments to make.


For noting:


g)  Request from KCC PROW & Access Service for any evidence to support or negate the 
application for the Definitive Map of PROWs to be modified by the deletion and addition of part of 
PROW AT77, claimed alignment anomaly.  Clerk had replied.

Previously Circulated by email:

h) ACRK – Have we got Rural News for you     I)  Kent & Medway Energy and Low Emissions Strategy Consultation     j)  Annual Policing Survey – put on Website, Facebook & Nextdoor          k)  Changes to NHS healthcare system        l)  The Rural Bulletin 23 July     m)  ABC – Leader's Briefing Note no. 10     n)  ABC – Leader's Briefing Note no. 11     o)  ABC – Leader's Briefing Note no. 12     p)  News from the High Weald AONB Partnership July 2019     q)  Review of polling districts and polling places in Ashford            r)  Rother District Council – Consultation on the Main Modifications to the Proposed Submission DaSA     s)  NALC - May 2019 Election Surveys     t)  ABC – Leader's Briefing Note no. 14           u)  ABC – Leader's Briefing Note no. 15      v)  The Source – Summer 2019     w)  Council Tax Reduction consultation     x)  ABC – Leader's Briefing Note no. 16     y)  National CSSC Green Message – NFIB Fraud Alert     z)  National CSSC Green Message – UK Protect Bulletin            aa)  Finance & Transport Conference October     bb)  Latest news from the East Kent hospitals & local care improvement programme     cc)  Summer Newsletter 2019 – Annual Policing Survey Edition
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dd)  Welcome to the August Ashford Health Network Bulletin     ee)  KALC – News  August 2019 
ff)  Draft Kent & Medway Housing Strategy 2019-23     gg)  Upcoming ESTHER 


events – 'what matters to you about your health and social care     hh)  Your views on Southern Water     ii)  ABC – Leader's Briefing Note for Parishes no. 17     jj)  News from the High Weald AONB Partnership August 2019     kk)  Bringing the NHS Long Term Plan to life in Kent & Medway     ll)  KALC – Training events     mm)  Local Government Brexit Bulletin 22 August     nn)  Designing out Crime – Contact at Ashford Police     oo)  Swale Community Led Housing Event – Cllr Brown attending.     pp)  ABC – Leader's Briefing Note to Parishes no. 19                  qq  Local Government Brexit Bulletin 5 September      rr)  Further IT Update on Parish Websites & GDPR Issues     ss)  NALC Policy Consultation E-Briefing 10-19 – 5G Mobile Coverage in Rural Areas     tt)  National Highways & Transport Network – Public Satisfaction Surveys         uu) Mary Walton – Duty of regard (AONBs) – TO2019/12385
4063.  To authorise payments:


i)  To reimburse Clerk for Bin bags £36.51 + Vat £37.29 and printer cartridges £41.64 + £8.34 Vat.  Total £93.78  Authorised.


ii)  KALC – Dynamic Councillor Workshop £50 + £10 Vat for Cllr. Brown.  Authorised.

iii)  Namesco Ltd £43.99 plus £8.80 Vat Total £52.79.  Renewal of wittershampc.org for 2 years.  Authorised.

4064.
Working Party Reports:


a)  Caretaker's: Grass and hedge around War Memorial and Memorial Gardens will be cut in time for Names Unveiling on 26th September. 


b)  Finance: Monthly Transaction Statement including Caretaker Transaction Statement.      Agreed.


c)  Planning:                                                        
                 Decisions received: 

                 19/00752/AS  Blackbarn Farm, Poplar Road – Demolition of 2 existing dwellings and

                                        replacement with a single dwelling.  Revised scheme to approved application 

                                        17/00592/AS                                                                                           Granted

                 19/00524/AS  Land on the south side of Palstre Court Road – Change of use and works of 

                                        conversion of an existing redundant barn to residential dwelling with 

                                        biodiversity and landscape enhancements                                             Refused                
           d)  Highways: Chairman gave a report on his meeting with Simon Jones on 19th August and will  

                 seek a meeting with the new Head of Drainage.  He also wants parishes to have highway

                 plans.

e)  Public Rights of Way:  Clerk had received complaint from David Chesson on the state of AT


     83 along the Gill.  Clerk to check it out.  Cllr Lloyd-Smith reported that the Environment 

                 Agency has put in a new gate on the Bridleway along beside Potmans Heath Channel which 

                 appears difficult for horses to use.  Clerk to report to KCC.


f)   Open Spaces:  Clerk reported that a repair had been made to the base of the Air Walker on 

 
      Coronation Field at a cost of £354 as it is out of guarantee now. 


g)  Cemetery & Churchyard:  Clerk reported that she had received a request for something to 

                  be done about the Elder tree in the Churchyard.  It appears to be dead and is covered in ivy 


      and taking light from the house.  Clerk to contact  Ashford.
4065.
Reports (for noting) from Representatives on outside bodies.


Village Hall Management Committee – Nothing to report. 
4066.
Date of next Planning Meeting:  to be advised.
4067.
Date of the next Meeting of the Parish Council:  8th October 2019 at 7.30pm
4068.
Items for information: 


The Chairman gave a brief report on the KALC Executive meeting he had attended.

The meeting closed at 22.30
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Appendix to this meeting.

Summary of Public Session.

Before the Public Session began the Chairman stated that he guessed why the majority of the public had attended the meeting and pointed out that there was a 4 minute rule for each person to adhere too and asked that the same points were not repeated by different speakers.   The Council is very sympathetic to the problems that have arisen, but there isn't a great deal it can do directly, apart from liaising with other agencies.
1. Cliff Harman gave further information on the letter which is on the agenda under Correspondence.  He would like to see the apple tree removed and the bus shelter and would like the Council's support together with anything that can be done to stop the vandalism.

2. Trevor Brown added his support for the bus shelter to be removed and reiterated the upset all the vandalism is causing the residents.

3. Miriam Lewis gave information on her experience with the police and vandalism.

4. In a subsequent brief adjournment, Miriam Lewis drew on her experience of years of working with young people.
